LSB iGM REPORT. September, 2012
OVERVIEW

As you know Pacifica has a new Executive Director. PNB board chair, Summer Reese took up the position as of August 17. This was a surprise to many of us.

Though I had differences with Arlene Engelhardt, I respected her work ethic and her dedication to Pacifica. I can say that like me, other Pacifica managers –  were very surprised and concerned at the way this sudden change occurred and have registered that with the PNB in writing. We managers expect the process of selection a new ED to proceed post haste and expect the PNB to post this information immediately. But now we should move on.

The iED and I have had a number of meetings and I believe we can work together for the overall benefit of the Foundation. I thought it maybe helpful to read into the record some of the diverse experience of Summer Reese, gleaned from her KPKK LSB election statement: Summer describes herself as a political activist, single mother, long-time vegetarian, and legal professional from a political and artistic household where she was home-schooled. “As a paralegal and accounting professional for over a decade, I have

worked in the 501(c) (3) non-profit and ballot initiative worlds, as well as in the court and administrative system. I serve on the board of the Los Angeles South Central Farmers, and am actively involved in the legal matters of an important political assassination case. As delegates to the National Latino Congress, my mother and I campaigned successfully for a resolution supporting the South Central Farm, and co-authored a successful resolution demanding bi-national investigations and justice for the murdered women of Juarez.”

Summer is on the KPFK ICE (U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement) Raids Task Force and other efforts to keep the community informed have my full support. She is a Homeless advocate in L.A’s Skid Row; member Artists Against Homelessness; political organizing in New York City; anti-death penalty work with the Arkansas Peace Center; Secretary-Treasurer of the California Hemp Initiative; member of the ACLU Ad-Hoc Drug Policy Committee; lobbying with N.O.W. in Sacramento; protesting the destruction of Affirmative Action; protesting conditions at Corcoran Prison; co-founder of S.W.A.W.N. -- Stop the War Against Women Now; office manager of Freedom Law School. 

As PNB chair, in August 2011 when Hurricane Irene caused the evacuation of downtown Manhattan including WBAI, the station shut down at a critical moment. Summer, with the support of Arlene Engelhardt, rushed in where angels feared to tread and working with a professional KPFK broadcaster, Kerry Harrison who has his own studio in LA, they broadcast from LA back to WBAI to report the situation. This enabled New Yorkers to call LA and from LA, back to WBAI, maintain the link with WBAI’s audience at this critical time.  It was vintage, Pacifica radio. And Arlene supported her. She won an LA Press Achievement Award

for that and she’d never before been on radio before. It was unconventional but it worked in the moment. Summer apparently won an LA Press Club Award for the coverage.

CONVENTION COVERAGE

KPFA was central to the Convention Coverage and I believe we acquitted ourselves with distinction. Though some wondered why we were even covering the conventions, the ancillary interviews with a wide variety of commentators, certainly provided an alternative view frommainstream outlets and I think did credit to Pacifica.

At the same time, there are legitimate concerns about why Pacifica did not more fully cover alternatives more deeply rather than the two party horse race. Part of the answer to that is – because there currently no national infrastructure to produce national programming. The election coverage was largely organized by Pacifica technical staff who deserve credit but are not deemed national producers. We did this coverage on a wing and a prayer. I expect there will be a postmortem to go over what worked and what didn't so we can do even better next time.

BUDGET AND BUDGET PROCESS

Our Treasurer and KPFA Business Manager have both been working hard on the KPFA budget. But our income projections have been cut back quite severely by the NFC. We figured that with our new morning line-up and the employment of the GoalBuster development organization, we could increase revenue in FY13. After all budgets are guesstimates and I think our projections were reasonable. We designed a budget with a modest surplus and no staff cut backs. The NFC however, has curtailed our budget implying potential staff cuts.

At this time, however I plan no staff cuts. We expect that our revenue streams will improve sufficiently over the coming year to ensure there will be no staff reductions at this time. Last month we met with the CFO who finally agreed that KPFA has overpaid Central Services to the tune of more than $100k. There are still outstanding differences between what PNO and the CFO claim KPFA owes and KPFA’s accounting numbers – to do with bill backs and other book entries. It’s complicated and may not be resolvable.

UPSO

As we all know, it’s election season for the nation and Pacifica. Working with our dedicated election supervisor, Aharon Morris, we are in final stages of assembling eligible voter lists. Whilst the current

Unpaid Staff Organization is not officially constituted, it nevertheless is the only body we have to represent unpaid staff and though not perfect, is acceptable to me as representative of unpaid staff. I believe the Election Supervisor agrees. We look forward to fair and efficient election process.

DIGITAL GROWTH IN RADIO

Many times I’ve talked about the need to upgrade KPFA and Pacifica’s web presence and to take advantage of mulit-media technologies. But there are elements that work against making the necessary change. In the current budget discussions with the NFC, KPFA has been told that our web expenses are too high so that rather than being encouraged to expand our web presence, we are being hobbled with less money and input into our Information Technology budget lines. Whilst I agree that there needs to be knowledgeable auditing of our web expenses and how they are applied at KPFA and Pacifica, we need a task force or a directive to seriously explore creation of a multi-media, trans media platform. I don’t believe the current staff at KPFA has the interest or skill set to accomplish this. If they had then I think it would have happened but it has not. We need fresh eyes to help KPFA and Pacifica get hip and embrace new technologies that have the potential to increase revenue and world-wide audience and relevance of this organization.

Source: Radio Ink – Radio’s premier management and marketing magazine – may, 2012

-- Smart phone ownership has tripled in two years

-- The majority of Americans own a portable digital media device

-- 241 million Americans still listen to radio each week

-- 224 million Americans access the Internet each week and 116 million of them are also smart phone uses.

--Ten years ago, 13 percent of Americans have home broadband – today that number is 70 percent.

-- Almost 50 percent of all consumers (?) say the Internet is the most essential medium to their lies, up from 20 percent, 10 years ago.

--In 2002, online radio reached 12 percent of Americans. Now it’s 40 percent, more than tripling in 10 years. And they listened  for almost 10 hours per week. About 9 in 10 listeners also listen to terrestrial radio each week.

-- 56 percent of American has a social media personal profile page, more than double the number four years ago.

-- The biggest growth in social networking over the last year is among adults 45-plus.

-- More than 1 in 5 Americans check their social network several times per day.

Source: The Infinite Dial 2012: Navigating Digital Platforms – Arbitron and Edison Research.

NEXT FUND DRIVE

Our next fund drive commences September 24 thru October 17th with a goal of $735k.

The phone room total for this Summer Drive - $330.434.

Our goal - $285k.

About $50,000 (16%) above goal. Eleven days.
